MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE WAREHAM FINANCE COMMITTEE

Date of Meeting:  September 17, 2008

Date of Transcription:  September 18, 2008

Transcribed by:  Kelly Barrasso

I. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

Mr. Paulsen called the meeting to order at 6:30 P.M.

II. ROLL CALL

Members Present:
Dick Paulson, Chairman




Donna Bronk, Vice Chairman




Dan Cheever, Clerk




William R.C. White




Bonnie Cotulli




Dominic Cammarano (Arrived at 6:47 P.M.)

Member Absent:
David Trudell

Also Present:

Bruce Sauvageau, BOS Liaison




Jane Donahue, BOS Liaison (Arrived at 6:41 P.M.)




John Sanguinet, Interim Administrator (Arrived a 6:40 P.M.)




Heidi Blythe, Wareham Land Trust (WLT) Consultant




Mr. Clemmey, WLT




John Browning, WLT




Claire Smith, WLT




Nan Miller, Community Preservation Committee (CPC)




Sandy Slavin, CPC




Ann Marie Brooks, CPC




Sue Mellon, CPC

III. DISCUSSION RE:  GREAT NECK CONSERVATION PARTNERSHIP PROJECT
Mr. Browning stated that Mr. Wilbur of MASS Audobon could not attend this evening.  He discussed the Great Neck Conservation Partnership Project which totals over 300 acres.  The intent is to preserve this acreage.

Ms. Blythe explained that this 300 acres would be protected into perpetuity w/ a Conservation Restriction (CR).  Perpetuity in MA means forever.  The protection of this area would protect rare & endangered species.  

Ms. Blythe noted the many entities involved w/ this project.  MA Audubon has property adjacent to the project area, residents who own parcels in the area have agreed to place CR’s on their properties.  The Sacred Hearts Seminary also has property w/in the area & they have proposed that 100 acres of their property would also have a CR placed on it.  The privately owned land owners will donate a CR on their properties as well as easements for public use of trails.

Ms. Blythe discussed the Barker property which is the last parcel to be worked out.  It is the last link to bring everything together for this project.

Ms. Blythe discussed the proposed 2.7 miles of trails & parking lot for public access.  There is limited water access due to salt marsh.  She discussed the historic benefits from protecting this land.

Ms. Blythe explained that $2.3 million in funds was applied for relative to the Sacred Heart piece.  Two Audubon pieces have been donated, private residents will be donating CR’s, & a request has been made to Community Preservation for funding relative to the Barker property.  The project as a whole equals $8.26 million.  The Town is only being asked to pay $400,000 (CP funds).

Mr. Paulsen asked re:  the limited parking proposed.  Ms. Blythe stated the intent is to start small w/ the option to expand later.  

NOTE:
Mr. Sanguinet arrived at this time.

Ms. Blythe stated that the parking lot is on Audubon land & they have indicated they would be willing to expand.

NOTE:
Selectman Donahue arrived at this time.

Ms. Blythe explained that $400,000 is needed for the Barker property CR.  These are the only funds being requested of the Town to pay.  Relative to the applications for Federal grants, the decisions will be formally made in the spring.  If the project is not chosen for Federal funding, alternative funding would be applied for relative to the Sacred Heart piece.  

Mr. Paulsen questioned if the Town should wait until all grants are in place before the Town moves forward w/ the Barker property initiative.  Ms. Blythe stated the Barker property is of value in & of itself for the Town.  Mr. Cheever explained that the Federal grant application submitted received the highest ranking of all applications submitted.  At the Federal level, this project is being considered high priority & of highest ranking.  Ms. Smith noted that the Dept. of Conservation Services was the State agency that applied for the grant which carries a lot of weight.

Mr. Paulsen again stated that he feels three to five parking spaces is too small.  He would rather see 15 spaces allocated.  Ms. Miller explained that there are access roads to park.  Brief discussion ensued.  Mr. Cheever stated there are public safety concerns by police re:  having a larger parking area.  Ms. Slavin explained that in the beginning, when the area is opened up to the public, there may be a lot of people curious about the area, but it is expected that this will decrease over time.

NOTE:
Mr. Cammarano arrived at this time.

Selectman Sauvageau supports the project & feels it is a great open space project.  He expressed the concerns of the BOS as being that there are a back-log of CR’s currently.  Many CR’s have been awarded, but not finalized.  The BOS doesn’t like the back-log of CR’s.  The BOS didn’t sign the original CR for this project due to the concerns of decisions being made after it was brought before Town Meeting.  These issues seemed to be resolved now.  The BOS Chair has expressed concern re:  Town money being applied for this project, but a non-Town entity will have legal authority over the CR.  The BOS Chair feels it should be a Town entity.  If the CR’s can get in order ASAP, Selectman Sauvageau believes the BOS would sign this project.  He noted that the outstanding CR’s can be signed in any order or the BOS may choose not to sign them.  Discussion ensued.

Mr. Paulsen feels the issue is the outstanding CR’s & who will control them.  Mr. Browning stated the management of the Barker CR would be under the Town & the Land Trust.  It would be held jointly.  Selectman Donahue stated that Town Counsel also felt this is how this particular CR should rest.

Ms. Bronk expressed concern re:  the small parking lot, but she is in favor of the project.

Ms. Miller stated the CPC looked at not overwhelming the area w/ a paved parking lot.  She noted that the area should stay natural & they want to encroach on the area as little as possible.  The Audubon Society would make the final decision.  Ms. Slavin stated the intent is to make as little impact on the area as possible where the parking lot would be.  Mr. Paulsen would like something in writing from the Audubon Society re:  the parking area & the potential for expansion.  Ms. Cotulli feels there is a need to control the trails & utilizing public access roads shouldn’t be encouraged.  She feels possibly enlarging the parking area should be looked at.

Selectman Sauvageau asked how many CR’s are completed & pending.  Ms. Miller noted several outstanding CR’s, such as Swifts Beach, Westfield, the track, & tennis courts.  She noted that the CR at Swifts Beach is currently being worked on.  Negotiations are still being worked on for all others.  The problem is who will hold the CR’s which is a process.  By the end of this year, these CR’s need to be completed.  Selectman Sauvageau noted that CP money is the Town’s money.  He asked why Town entities can’t hold the CR’s vs. outside entities.  Ms. Miller explained that it is against State law for Town entities to hold a CR on Town property.  She explained that the self-help grant language is no longer being sought.  The language had to be removed & that is why this Barker project is being brought up again.

Selectman Sauvageau stated he will recommend signing the Barker CR if all other CR’s are brought forward to sign as well.

Mr. Cheever stated the private ownership CR’s are ready to go relative to this conservation project.  The Barker property is the link to the whole thing.

Selectman Sauvageau feels that there should be a written commitment & action plan by the CPC re:  all CR’s.  This should be given to the BOS to move everything quickly.  Ms. Miller stated the CPC has told their consultant everything needs to be done by December.  Selectman Sauvageau stated if the CPC needs more help, Town Counsel can help.   Ms. Miller stated this help isn’t necessary.  The State requirements need to be met.  This is what is holding up the process.

Mr. White asked what the issue is w/ moving this project forward ASAP vs. waiting to get the other CR’s in order.  The Barker CR could be a model for how things can be done.  Ms. Miller doesn’t see a reason for holding the Barker CR up.  The issue is that the CR process is very complex.  $8,000 has already been spent in legal feels for this particular project.  Mr. White doesn’t understand why this project will get held up until all other CR’s are completed.  Selectman Sauvageau explained that Town Meeting voted & expects the other CR’s to be in place before going back & asking for another project.  The BOS doesn’t have the right to decide which CR is more important.  The CR issue needs to get in order.  Ms. Blythe noted that the request for money relative to the Barker property is going to go towards purchasing the CR itself.

Mr. Paulsen again expressed concern re:  the lack of adequate parking.  Years from now it may need to be expanded & he doesn’t want to get into issues w/ the Audubon Society.  There should be something in writing re:  expansion.  Ms. Miller stated the CPC will require a memorandum of understanding w/ the Audubon Society to spell out the parking expansion.  She stated they need to let the land entities (Audubon Society, Land Trust, Conservation Agent) make the determination as to what is best.

Selectman Sauvageau stated the reason this matter is before Town Meeting again is due to outstanding issues last time around.  Everything needs to be in order w/ the CR’s before bringing it before Town Meeting.

Ms. Bronk doesn’t feel that four parking spaces is enough.  It doesn’t seem reasonable.  Ms. Smith explained that the Audubon Society has committed $100,000 to put in a parking area & walking trails.  There is a cost factor involved w/ the parking lot & trails.  Initially, this is the reason they want to start small.  Mr. Paulsen again stated there should be something in writing relative to ambiguities.  Clearing more trees to expand the parking area isn’t that costly.  He doesn’t want to have issues later on.  Ms. Miller stated she would prefer the Audubon Society, Land Trust, & the Conservation Agent make the decision re: the parking lot.

Ms. Blythe explained that Sacred Hearts Seminary want to start opening up their property for events, such as a fishing tournament.  This would open up some parking.  Mr. Cheever noted that Town Meeting voters voted $500,000 in seed money for the Sacred Heart property which helped move the whole project forward.  Ms. Blythe stated w/out this $500,000, the project wouldn’t be moving forward.  

IV. DISCUSSION RE:  COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE ARTICLES

The FinCom & CPC members proceeded to review the following articles submitted by the CPC:

#1 – Community Preservation Fund

#2 – Debt Service Payments

#3 – Town Hall Roof

#4 – Feasibility Study for Proposed Bike Path

#5 – Great Neck Conservation Project – Barker Property

#6 – Minot Forest Trails & Brochures

Ms. Miller stated that #1 & #2 are housekeeping articles.  She briefly discussed the new DOR requirements re:  budgeting a reserve.  Ms. Mellon stated it is unclear at this time what the State match will be this year.  She discussed balances from previous years.  She discussed figures for #1 & #2.

Ms. Mellon discussed #3.  The RFP has not been posted yet.  She stated $179,000 was appropriated last year for this project.  Ms. Miller stated the $179,000 figure is three years old.  Costs have since escalated.  The CPC feels that $100,000 should be sufficient to cover escalated costs.  Brief discussion ensued re:  if an additional $100,000 will be enough.  Some FinCom members feel that a total of $279,000 is too much for a slate roof.  Mr. Cammarano feels the labor should be cheaper.  Ms. Miller stated they have to follow State law re:  prevailing wages.  The $100,000 is just a cushion.  It may not cost that much.  Whatever funds are left over, it is returned to the fund.  There has also been in increase in copper.  A roof consultant will be hired.  Mr. Cheever stated that things have changed since a vote was taken on this project.  Slate has gone up & the Town’s finances have gone down.  He asked why something that looks like slate couldn’t be used.  Ms. Miller stated there is a need to preserve the originality of the roof.  Fake slate doesn’t have a long life.  The Town Hall is on the National Registry as a qualified building & there is a need to follow their material guidelines.

Discussion ensued re:  #4 & the status.

#5 has already been discussed.

Ms. Miller stated #6 deals w/ new trails in Minot Forest & updating brochures.  She discussed a study/survey of Minot Forest & the Forest Management Plan.

Ms. Mellon hopes that the State match this year will be 65%.  In past years it was 100%.  She feels the Town is lucky to be a 3% Town.  The reimbursement changes due to other towns coming in to the fund as well as the housing market.  Brief discussion ensued.

V. DISCUSSION OF FALL TOWN MEETING WARRANT ARTICLES

The FinCom proceeded to review the proposed Fall Town Meeting Warrant articles.

Selectman Sauvageau suggested the FinCom Chair meet w/ the BOS Chair to discuss possible formatting changes, such as having explanations of articles in the back of the booklet.  Discussion ensued re:  having only explanations under the articles & then any recommendations at the end of the booklet.  Selectman Sauvageau explained that the role of the FinCom is to explain the article.  In the past, the FinCom has made recommendations w/in the explanation.  Discussion ensued.

Discussion ensued re:  being unified.  Mr. White feels if there are recommendations, whether they be pros or cons, they should still be placed under the article.  Brief discussion continued.

VI. BUSINESS

A. Assignment of Warrant Articles.

The FinCom proceeded to assign Warrant articles.  They are as follows:

Mr. Paulsen – Articles 1,8,15, & 22.

Ms. Cotulli – Articles 2,10, & 17

Ms. Bronk – Articles 3,9, & 16

Mr. Cheever –Articles 4,12, & 18

Mr. Trudell – Articles 5,11, & 19

Mr. Cammarano – Articles 6,13, & 20

Mr. White – Articles 7,14, & 21

The rest of the articles are petition articles & will be handled later.

B. Next Meeting Date.

The FinCom members concurred to meet next Wed., September 24th @ 6:30 P.M.

C. Approval of Meeting Minutes.

MOTION:
Mr. Cheever moved to approve the meeting minutes of ___________________________________________.  Mr. Cammarano seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

D. Town Audit.

Mr. Sanguinet distributed the Town Auditor’s report to the FinCom for their review.

VII. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
Mr. Cheever moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:32 P.M.  Mr. Cammarano seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

Respectfully submitted,

_________________________________

Kelly Barrasso, Transcriptionist

Date signed:  __________________________

Attest:  _____________________________________


Dan Cheever, Clerk


WAREHAM FINANCE COMMITTEE

Date filed:  _______________________

Date copy sent to Town Clerk:  ___________________________
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